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MINUTES of the meeting of the AUDIT COMMITTEE held on 15 March 2012 at                     10.00 am in the Elisabeth Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich

PRESENT:
Councillors Richard Smith, MVO (Chairman), Peter Bellfield, Michael Bond (Vice-Chairman), Inga Lockington and Chris Punt 
Also present: Councillors James Finch and Andrew Reid attended the meeting for Agenda item 9, County Farms.
Supporting Officers Present: Geoff Dobson, Head of Strategic Finance, Chris Ellis, Business Support Co-ordinator (clerk), Peter Frost, Interim Head of Audit Services,
44. 
Public Participation Session 
There were no applications to speak in the public participation session. 

45.
Apologies for Absence and Substitutions 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor David Grutchfield and Councillor Inga Lockington attended as a substitute. 
46. 
Declarations of Interest and Dispensations 
There were none declared.
47. 
Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on 26 January 2012 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
The Committee was updated in respect of Glemsford primary school which was the subject of an ongoing police investigation.

48. 
Audit Committee Update 2011/12 and the Future of Local Audit 

The Chairman invited the Committee to consider Agenda item 5, Audit Committee Update 2011/12, and Agenda item 8, the Future of Local Audit, as one item. 
The Committee was advised of the progress the Audit Commission had made in delivering its responsibilities as the Council’s external auditors. The report highlighted key emerging national issues and developments which were of interest to the Committee. 
The Committee was provided with detail about the new local public audit framework which would be established when the Audit Commission was abolished. 

The Committee was advised that the Government had carried out a consultation on the new local public audit framework. The Committee considered the key proposals raised in the consultation together with details of the appointment process for external audit from 1 April 2012 onwards.

Decision:  The Committee agreed that the reports from the Audit Commission be noted. 
Reason for Decision: The report contained matters relevant to the Committee under its Terms of Reference. 
Alternative options: There were none considered. 
Declarations of interest: There were none declared. 
49. 
Certification of Claims and Returns – Annual Report 
The Committee received a report at Agenda item 6 from the Audit Commission which summarised the findings from the certification of 2010/11 claims. 

The Committee was advised that the grant work the Audit Commission dealt with had significantly reduced. There had only been five claims in 2010/11, with two further claims expected in 2011/12. 

The Committee commended officers who had worked on the Council’s grant claims. 

Decision:  The Committee agreed that the report from the Audit Commission be noted. 
Reason for Decision: The report contained matters relevant to the Committee under its Terms of Reference. 
Alternative options: There were none considered. 
Declarations of interest: There were none declared. 
50. 
Audit Services – Internal Audit Plan 2012/13 
The Committee received a report at Agenda item 7 which invited it to consider the Council’s 2012/13 Internal Audit Plan for approval. 

The Committee discussed the 2012/13 Audit Strategy at its meeting in January, and confirmed the key themes to the internal Audit Plan. 

The Committee considered the Internal Audit Plan for 2012/13 which had been prepared in accordance with the agreed Audit Strategy. 
Decision:  The Committee agreed that the Internal Audit Plan 2012/13 be approved. 
Reason for Decision: The Committee was required to approve and monitor delivery of the internal audit activity of the council. 
Alternative options: There were none considered. 
Declarations of interest: There were none declared. 

Councillors James Finch and Andrew Reid arrived at 10.55 am

51. 
County Farms Report 2012 
The Committee considered a report at Agenda item 9 which provided information about County Farms. 

The Chairman thanked Councillors James Finch and Andrew Reid for attending the meeting and invited them to participate in the discussion. 

The Committee was provided with a position statement on the current and past performance of the County Farms Estate. Members questioned officers in relation to the statement and made the following points: 
· Expressed concern that £43,826 was due in rent arrears for telecommunications masts sited on County Farms. The Committee was reassured from officers that this was because several of the large telecommunications providers had changed hands. A specialist consultant had been instructed to deal with these arrears on a case by case basis. This work was expected to be completed within 12 months. 

· Welcomed the fact that officers would continue their research to explore the possibility of converting a small number of County Farms into solar energy farms; 
· Welcomed the review of the Mildenhall estate that had taken place and the work to achieve a long term strategy which included education and social enterprise initiatives. 
· Welcomed the work that had been undertaken to reduce buildings maintenance expenditure through the reduction of buildings on the County Farms estate.

· Welcomed the work that had been undertaken to increase farm yields by, where possible, merging farmland to create large farms more suited to modern industrialised farming methods. 

· Considered the possibility that the County Farms portfolio could be invested within the Pension Fund. 

· Recognised the Council had both social and financial objectives towards the stewardship of its County Farms. 
·  Welcomed the news that a Care Farm was due to open in Lakenheath as a Social Enterprise which would help people with learning disabilities and mental health issues. 
· Recognised that industrial farming machinery prevented large scale job opportunities for young people not in education, employment or training on the County’s Farms.
· The Committee felt that Otley College, Suffolk Agricultural Association and others should be invited to a discussion on the proposed Strategy for the future of the County Farms estate.  

Decision: The Committee agreed that 

a. a Policy Development Panel (PDP) be set up with the Agreement of the Leader. 

b. the PDP would consider the strategy and objectives of the Council’s County Farms; 
c. if agreed, the Chairman would put forward a Terms of Reference for the PDP in consultation with officers;  

d. Councillors with relevant experience should be selected to work on the PDP; and 
e. the outcomes of the PDP would be reported back to a future meeting of the Audit Committee. 

Reason for Decision: The Committee recognised that a PDP would be an appropriate mechanism to consider to County’s Farms in greater depth and to clarify the future strategic direction of the estate. 
Alternative options: There were none considered. 
Declarations of interest: There were none declared. 
Councillors James Finch, Chris Punt and Andrew Reid left the meeting at 12.36 pm 
52. 
Forward Work Programme 
A report at Agenda item 10 invited the Committee to approve the contents of its Forward Work Programme. 

The Committee was advised that the Audit Commission would not have a paper for the June meeting of the Audit Committee. 
Decision: The Committee agreed that:

a. the item on Severance Payments scheduled for the June meeting be withdrawn from the Forward Work Programme;

b. the item on Human Resource Arrangements within the Children and Young People Services (CYP) directorate scheduled for the June meeting be withdrawn from the Forward Work Programme;

c. the report on the Single Public Sector Estate scheduled for the June meeting be rolled forward to the September meeting; 
d. the June meeting be cancelled due to lack of business; and 
e. a report be added to the 17 May meeting to consider the cost of Trade Union Representation and the benefits there from, taking account of the present statutory requirements.
Reason for Decision: The production and agreement upon an up to date Forward Work Programme was a responsibility of the Committee under its Terms of Reference. 

The Committee agreed that there was insufficient business for the June meeting to take place. 
Alternative options: There were none considered. 
Declarations of interest: There were none declared. 

53. 
Urgent Business 
There was none considered. 
The meeting closed at 12.48 pm.
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